

# Stalking as a Risk Factor for Future Gun Violence

By Chelsea Parsons July 31, 2018

The emails started in late 2009 or early 2010 – she can't remember exactly, because it was only a few months later that they grew disturbing and she started documenting things. At first, she felt bad for him [Jarrod Ramos], so she shared some personal information and offered advice.

"But when it seemed to me that it was turning into something that gave me a bad feeling in the pit of my stomach, that he seems to think there's some sort of relationship here that does not exist ... I tried to slowly back away from it, and he just started getting angry and vulgar to the point I had to tell him to stop," she [the victim] told the judge. "And he was not OK with that. He would send me things and basically tell me, 'You're going to need restraining order now." You can't make me stop. I know all these things about you." I'm going to tell everyone about your life." ...

Later that month, the woman was suddenly put on probation at the bank where she worked. She said a supervisor told her it was because of an email from Ramos and a follow-up phone call in which he advised them to fire her. She said she was laid off in September and believes, but can't prove, it was because of Ramos. She's since gotten another job.

When she learned what Ramos had done, she called police. He stopped contacting her for a while and started counseling in November. Still, the silence was not comforting.

"That just left me to feel like he was stewing," she said. "For all the time he was silent, he's collecting things about me. And then comes back at me, like, 10 times worse than he had before."

The messages resumed in January, referring to friends' Facebook profiles and postings about her and about Ramos himself. ... He told her she was afraid to let a man get close to her and discussed her family, friends, job and Rotary Club involvement - all information gleaned from the Internet.

In January, the victim went to court to get a peace order and file charges. Finally, he stopped for good.

The excerpt is from an article in the Capital Gazette newspaper that was included in court documents pertaining to a defamation lawsuit filed by Ramos against the paper.1

On June 28, 2018, Jarrod Ramos entered the Capital Gazette newsroom in Annapolis, Maryland, armed with a shotgun and harboring a long-standing grievance against the newspaper for its reporting on the harassment case against him. He shot and killed five people and wounded several others.<sup>2</sup>

In the wake of a high-profile mass shooting, there is often a collective instinct to try to ferret out something from the shooter's past that should have served as a warning some sign that should have alerted family, friends, or law enforcement to the potential risk posed by this person and, in turn, caused someone to intervene. As with the Capital Gazette shooting, these post hoc reviews increasingly reveal one commonality in many shooters' pasts: violent misogyny or abuse of women.<sup>3</sup>

The link between domestic violence and gun violence is by now well-established. From 2004 to 2015, 6,313 women were murdered by an intimate partner who used a gun. <sup>4</sup> The presence of a gun in a household that has a history of domestic violence increases the chance that a woman will be murdered by 500 percent.<sup>5</sup> There is also a significant connection between domestic violence and mass shootings. An analysis by the advocacy organization Everytown for Gun Safety found that, of all the mass shootings—incidents in which a single shooter killed four or more people—occurring between January 2009 and December 2016, 54 percent were related to family or domestic violence. The National Domestic Violence Hotline, a national resource for victims of domestic violence, reported that, in 2017, there was a 74 percent increase in calls reporting that firearms were involved in the reported abuse.<sup>7</sup>

One type of abusive behavior toward women that serves as a significant risk factor for future violence is stalking—persistent threatening behavior similar to Ramos' conduct described in the opening passage above.8 Despite this known risk, there remain serious gaps in federal and state law that allow convicted stalkers to continue to have easy access to firearms, leaving both the proximate victims of this abuse and the community at large at risk.

## Stalking

Stalking is generally defined as "a course of conduct directed at a specific person that involves repeated (two or more occasions) visual or physical proximity, nonconsensual communication, or verbal, written, or implied threats, or a combination thereof, that would cause a reasonable person fear."9 Stalking often includes unwanted communication, including phone calls, text messages, emails, and social media messages; following or watching the victim from a distance; and unexpectedly appearing at locations where the victim is known to be present, such as home, school, or work.<sup>10</sup> Stalking poses significant concerns for the safety of a victim, as this is an ongoing course-of-conduct crime that tends to escalate in frequency and severity. Stalking also has a devastating psychological impact on victims, even when the threatening conduct has stopped. Victims of stalking report experiencing elevated rates of traumatic stress, excessive fear, and anxiety.11 These effects have a lasting impact on a victim's quality of life and can lead to disruptions in social interactions and employment. 12

Stalking is also a risk factor for future violence. 13 One study of female murder victims in 10 U.S. cities found that 76 percent of women who were murdered and 85 percent of women who survived a murder attempt by a current or former intimate partner experienced stalking in the year preceding the murder or murder attempt, respectively.14 Another study found that 81 percent of women stalked by a current or former intimate partner were also physically abused by that person. 15

According to the National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey (NISVS), a project of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), 1 in 6 women experience stalking during their lifetime, compared with 1 in 19 men. 16 Rates of stalking were highest among Native American women and women who self-identified as multiracial, with more than a quarter of women in each group reporting stalking at some point in their lifetimes.<sup>17</sup> Moreover, stalking is most prevalent in intimate partner relationships: The NISVS found that 61.5 percent of stalkers were current or former intimate partners, while 26 percent of stalkers were acquaintances, and 15 percent were strangers.<sup>18</sup>

# Criminalizing stalking and disarming stalkers

Stalking is treated as a serious crime under both federal and state law. While the particular elements of this crime vary from state to state, every state has enacted laws criminalizing stalking, and many have made it a felony-level offense for the most severe cases of abuse. 19 In addition, at least 37 states have enacted misdemeanor-level stalking crimes in order to cover the full range of this dangerous and threatening conduct.<sup>20</sup> The fact that some states have made stalking a misdemeanor offense should not discount the seriousness of this crime. Stalking is often the first step in an escalating course of conduct, and many courts and prosecutors will allow a defendant to plead to a misdemeanor-level charge in order to expedite proceedings, especially if the victim does not wish to participate in an extended criminal proceeding.

When an individual is convicted of a felony-level stalking crime, that conviction carries the collateral consequence of rendering the person ineligible for gun possession under federal and state law.<sup>21</sup> However, individuals convicted of misdemeanor stalking are not covered by the federal law and remain free to buy and possess guns. The Center for American Progress obtained data from 25 states and found that, from 2007 to 2016, 16,399 individuals were convicted of misdemeanor stalking crimes.<sup>22</sup> This is a significant undercount, as it represents conviction data from only a portion of states that have a misdemeanor stalking crime on their books, and many of the states that did provide data failed to provide them for every year in this 10-year time span. However, these data demonstrate the significant number of individuals who have engaged in criminal conduct that is a risk factor for future violence—particularly against the previous victims of their abuse—and who continue to have access to guns under federal law.

Misdemeanor stalking convictions, 2007 to 2016
U.S. states that reported misdemeanor stalking convictions

|                | 2007 | 2008 | 2009 | 2010 | 2011 | 2012 | 2013 | 2014 | 2015 | 2016 | Total  |
|----------------|------|------|------|------|------|------|------|------|------|------|--------|
| Alaska         | 3    | 3    | 1    | 7    | 4    | 5    | 5    | 2    | 9    | 5    | 44     |
| Arkansas       | -    | -    | -    | -    | -    | -    | -    | -    | 1    | 4    | 5*     |
| Connecticut    | 39   | 31   | 36   | 31   | 21   | 33   | 22   | 31   | 34   | 32   | 310    |
| Georgia        | 40   | 178  | 232  | 206  | 222  | 205  | 216  | 232  | 233  | 184  | 1,948  |
| Idaho          | 38   | 46   | 34   | 35   | 21   | 30   | 43   | 42   | 32   | 41   | 362    |
| lowa           | 11   | 18   | 21   | 13   | 7    | 14   | 24   | 22   | 20   | 36   | 186    |
| Kentucky       | 109  | 89   | 69   | 66   | 40   | 37   | 51   | 59   | 32   | 33   | 585    |
| Maine          | -    | -    | -    | -    | -    | -    | 51   | -    | -    | -    | 51*    |
| Massachussetts | 27   | 31   | 28   | 23   | 24   | -    | -    | -    | -    | -    | 133*   |
| Michigan       | -    | -    | -    | -    | 54   | 58   | 56   | 54   | 33   | 45   | 300*   |
| Missouri       | 89   | 63   | 80   | 53   | 64   | 62   | 51   | 67   | 68   | 20   | 617    |
| Montana        | 11   | 18   | 11   | 11   | 8    | 9    | 11   | 4    | 7    | 7    | 97     |
| Nebraska       | 27   | 18   | 32   | 24   | 28   | 33   | 41   | 33   | 29   | 19   | 284    |
| New Hampshire  | -    | -    | 291  | 258  | 327  | 311  | 256  | 299  | 256  | 292  | 2,290* |
| New Mexico     | 19   | 16   | 22   | 8    | 21   | 13   | 5    | -    | -    | -    | 104*   |
| New York       | 135  | 109  | 109  | 117  | 91   | 95   | 90   | 85   | 104  | 88   | 1,023  |
| North Carolina | 117  | 96   | 112  | 147  | 77   | 86   | 83   | 134  | 110  | 119  | 1,081  |
| North Dakota   | 2    | 9    | 7    | 4    | 10   | 11   | 6    | 11   | 19   | 12   | 91     |
| Oregon         | 49   | 52   | 61   | 61   | 44   | 58   | 49   | 48   | 56   | 63   | 541    |
| Pennsylvania   | 30** | 326  | 320  | 278  | 294  | 279  | 337  | 316  | 342  | 250  | 2,772  |
| South Dakota   | 16   | 23   | 10   | 10   | 24   | 23   | 26   | -    | -    | -    | 132*   |
| Tennessee      | 94   | 99   | 88   | 56   | 75   | 68   | 79   | 82   | 87   | 73   | 801    |
| Utah           | 58   | 64   | 59   | 71   | 81   | 98   | 78   | -    | -    | -    | 509*   |
| Virginia       | 217  | 185  | 230  | 204  | 176  | 147  | 119  | 100  | 126  | 127  | 1,631  |
| Washington     | 54   | 61   | 47   | 67   | 57   | 52   | 45   | 40   | 40   | 39   | 502    |
| Total          |      |      |      |      |      |      |      |      |      |      | 16,399 |

<sup>\*</sup> CAP compiled information regarding misdemeanor stalking convictions from 25 states. The data are provided on an annual basis from 2007 to 2016. However, a few states did not provide data for the full period represented in the chart.

Sources: Data are provided by state law enforcement agencies and/or other state agencies. For full list of sources, see endnote 22 in Chelsea Parsons, "Stalking as a Risk Factor for Future Gun Violence" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/?p=453616.

Where federal law has missed the mark, a number of states have stepped in to fill this gap. According to a review of state laws by Everytown for Gun Safety, 19 states and the District of Columbia have enacted laws prohibiting individuals from buying or possessing guns following any stalking conviction, either felony or misdemeanor.<sup>23</sup>

Federal and state policymakers have begun to act to protect victims of stalking from future gun violence. In both houses of Congress, legislation has been introduced to address this gap in the law and to ensure that all convicted stalkers, regardless of whether they were convicted of a felony or misdemeanor, are prohibited from gun possession under federal law.<sup>24</sup> State legislatures continue to take action to disarm stalkers; in fact, during the 2018 legislative session, legislators in four states introduced bills to this effect.<sup>25</sup>

<sup>\*\*</sup> This figure reflects convictions from December 1, 2007, to December 31, 2007.

However, another loophole in federal law puts stalking victims at risk for future gun violence, even when states have enacted laws to prohibit convicted stalkers from gun possession. Under federal law, licensed gun dealers are required to conduct a background check before transferring a gun; however, private individuals are free to sell guns without conducting a background check. As a consequence, a person who is prohibited from buying guns and unable to pass a background check can evade the law by buying a gun from a private seller at a gun show, online, or in any other venue without a background check and with no questions asked. To date, 20 states and the District of Columbia have acted to close this glaring loophole by requiring a background check for all handgun sales. Yet Congress has failed to follow suit and act to make this sensible requirement apply nationwide.26

Finally, there are other gaps in the federal law related to domestic violence that deserve attention and action as well. While, under current federal law, some domestic abusers are barred from gun possession as a result of their conduct—those convicted of misdemeanor crimes of domestic violence or subject to a domestic violence restraining order—this law is not comprehensive and leaves many victims of abuse vulnerable to lethal violence.<sup>27</sup> Notably, the federal law does not cover abusers convicted of violence against a dating partner rather than against a current or former spouse. The federal firearm ownership prohibition also does not apply when a court issues a temporary restraining order against an abuser—the period of the most heightened risk for domestic abuse survivors.28

### Conclusion

"I know he can't come and get me today, but I have been tormented and traumatized and terrorized for so long that it has, I think, changed the fiber of my being."29

— Ramos' stalking victim, in an interview after the Capital Gazette shooting

A history of misogyny and violence against women is a known risk factor for future gun violence, particularly when that conduct has risen to the level of a criminal conviction. Policymakers need to take this risk seriously and do what is necessary to ensure that convicted stalkers cannot slip through cracks in the law and have continued easy access to guns.

Chelsea Parsons is the vice president of Gun Violence Prevention at the Center for American Progress.

The author wishes to thank Eugenio Weigend and Tori Saylor for data collection and research assistance for this issue brief.

#### Endnotes

- 1 Maryland Court of Special Appeals, No. 2281 (Court of Maryland, 2015), available at https://www.mdcourts.gov/sites/default/files/import/appellate/ unreportedopinions/2015/2281s13.pdf.
- 2 Sabrina Tavernise, Amy Harmon, Maya Salam, "5 People Dead in Shooting at Maryland's Capital Gazette Newsroom," The New York Times, June 28, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/28/us/capital-gazetteannapolis-shooting.html.
- 3 Natalie Bontcharova, "The Capital Gazette Shooting Is A Tragic Reminder: Take Abuse Of Women Seriously." Refinery29, June 28, 2018, available at https://www.refinery29. com/2018/06/203250/capital-gazette-shooting-annapolisviolence-against-women.
- 4 Center for American Progress analysis of Federal Bureau of Investigation, Supplemental Homicide Data (U.S. Department of Justice, 2004-2015).
- 5 Jacquelyn C. Campbell and others, "Risk Factors for Femicide in Abusive Relationships: Results From a Multisite Case Control Study," American Journal of Public Health 93 (7) (2003): 1089-1097, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pmc/articles/PMC1447915/pdf/0931089.pdf/.
- 6 Everytown for Gun Safety. "Mass Shootings in the United States: 2009-2016" (2017), available at https://everytownresearch.org/reports/mass-shootings-analysis/.
- 7 National Domestic Violence Hotline, "National Domestic Violence Hotline Advocates Announce Current Trends and Insights Identified in Annual Impact Report," Press release, June 21, 2018, available at http://www.thehotline. org/2018/06/21/national-domestic-violence-hotline-advocates-announce-current-trends-and-insights-identified-inannual-impact-report/.
- 8 National Institute of Justice, "Intimate Partner Violence," available at https://www.nij.gov/topics/crime/intimatepartner-violence/Pages/welcome.aspx (last accessed July 2018); National Institute of Justice, "Stalking," available at https://www.nij.gov/topics/crime/stalking/Pages/welcome.aspx (last accessed July 2018).
- 9 Ibid.
- 10 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "The National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey" (2017), p. 85, available at https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/ NISVS-StateReportBook.pdf.
- 11 Mary P. Brewster, "Exploration of the Experiences and Needs of Former Intimate Stalking Victims" (National Criminal Justice Reference Service, 1999), available at https:// www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/grants/175475.pdf.
- 12 Emily Spence-Diehl, "Intensive Case Management for Victims of Stalking: A Pilot Test Evaluation," Brief Treatment and Crisis Intervention 4 (4) (2004): 323-341, available at http:// citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download;jsessionid=3738D C5863E1A8B0D7A9E1D74F16E6FC?doi=10.1.1.669.9109&r ep=rep1&type=pdf.
- 13 Stalking Resource Center, "Stalking Information," available at http://victimsofcrime.org/our-programs/stalking-resourcecenter/stalking-information (last accessed July 2018).
- 14 Judith M. McFarlane and others, "Stalking and Intimate Partner Femicide," Homicide Studies 3 (4) (1999): 300-316, available at http://ncdsv.org/images/HomicideStudies\_ StalkingAndIntimatePartnerFemicide 11-1999.pdf
- 15 TK Logan, "Research on Partner Stalking: Putting the Pieces Together" (Lexington, KY: University of Kentucky, Department of Behavioral Science and Center on Drug and Alcohol Research, 2010), available at http://www.victimsofcrime.org/docs/Common % 20 Documents/Research % 20 on % 20 Partner % 20 Stalking % 20 Report.pdf?sfvrsn=0.

- 16 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Findings from the National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey" (2017), available at https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/NISVS-StateReportFactsheet.pdf.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "The National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey."
- 18 Ibid.
- 19 Stalking Resource Center, "Stalking Laws," available at http://victimsofcrime.org/our-programs/stalking-resourcecenter/stalking-laws (last accessed July 2018).
- 20 Data obtained by the Center for American Progress via information requests through state courts.
- Giffords Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "Categories of Prohibited People," available at http://lawcenter.giffords. org/gun-laws/policy-areas/who-can-have-a-gun/categories-of-prohibited-people/ (last accessed July 2018).
- 22 Data obtained by the Center for American Progress via information requests through state courts and/or other state agencies. State agencies provided stalking conviction data based on different criteria. Therefore, comparisons among states are not applicable. For Alaska: Personal communication from Julie Monsen, court reports programmer, Alaska Court System, December 5, 2017; for Arkansas: Personal communication from Ralph Ward, manager, Arkansas Crime Information Center, November 9, 2017; for Connecticut: Personal communication from Larry D'Orsi, deputy director, Criminal Matters, December 27, 2017; for Georgia: Personal communication from Shila Hawk, Applied Research Services, December 5, 2017; for Idaho: Personal communication from Rob Owens, research and evaluation specialist, Data and Evaluation, Administrative Office of the Courts, December 18, 2017; for Iowa: Personal communication from Kile Beisner, research coordinator, Iowa Division of Criminal and Juvenile Justice Program, November 18, 2017; for Kentucky: Personal communication from Daniel Sturtevant, research and statistics manager, Administrative Office of the Courts, November 29, 2017; for Michigan: Center for American Progress analysis of Michigan Department of Corrections, "Statistical Reports 2007–2016," available at https://www. michigan.gov/corrections/0,4551,7-119-1441---,00.html; for Missouri: Personal communication from Curtis Cunning ham, research management analyst, Office of State Courts Administrator, November 11, 2017; for Montana: Personal communication from Jason Bright, operations supervisor, Division of Criminal Investigation, Montana Department of Justice, December 12, 2017; for Nebraska: Personal communication from Jane Sutherland, data analyst, Nebraska State Court Administrator's Office, November 11, 2017; for New Hampshire: Personal communication from Carole Alfano. communications manager, New Hampshire Judicial Branch, December 4, 2017; for New York: Personal communication from Janine Kava, director of public information, New York State Division of Criminal Justice Services, November 13, 2017; for North Carolina: Personal communication from Patrick Tamer, statistical analyst programmer II, Administrative Office of the Courts, November 17, 2017; for North Dakota: Personal communication from Jeffrey Stillwell, North Dakota Courts, December 1, 2017; for Oregon: Personal communication from Tim Lewis, staff counsel, Oregon Judicial Department, November 16, 2017; for Pennsylvania: Personal communication from Joel Mankoski, IT analyst manager Administrative Office of Pennsylvania Courts, December 18, 2017; for Tennessee: Information request to the Administrative Office of the Courts, December 20, 2017; for Virginia Personal communication from Myron D McClees, staff attorney for legislative and public relations, Office of the Executive Secretary, Supreme Court of Virginia, November 13, 2018: for Washington: Personal communication from Elaine McLaughlin, court records access coordinator, Administrative Office of the Courts, November 20, 2017; for the states of Maine, Massachusetts, New Mexico, South Dakota and Utah: Arkadi Gerney and Chelsea Parsons, "Women Under the Gun" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2014), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/gunscrime/reports/2014/06/18/91998/women-under-the-gun/.

- 23 Everytown for Gun Safety, "Gun Law Navigator, Domestic Violence," available at https://everytownresearch.org/navigator/states.html?dataset=domestic\_violence#q-gunmath\_stalkers\_prohib (last accessed July 2018).
- 24 Protecting Domestic Violence and Stalking Victims Act of 2017, S. 1539, 115 Cong. 1 sess. (Government Printing Office, 2017), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/senate-bill/1539?q=%7B%22search%22%3A%5B%22S.1539%22%5D%7D&r=1; Zero Tolerance for Domestic Abusers Act, H.R. 3207, 115 Cong. 1 sess. (Government Printing Office, 2017), available at https:// www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/3207?q www.congress.gov/biii/113th-congress/nouse-biii/2557.q =%7B%22search%22%3A%5B%22H.R.3207%22%5D%7D &r=1; Protecting Domestic Violence and Stalking Victims Act, H.R.2670, 115 Cong. 1 sess. (Government Printing Office, 2017), available at https://www.congress.gov/biil/115thcongress/house-bill/2670?r=79.
- 25 Personal communication from Laura Cutilletta, legal director, Giffords Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, July 9, 2018.

- 26 Everytown for Gun Safety, "Gun Law Navigator, Background Checks," available at https://everytownresearch. org/navigator/states.html?dataset=background\_ checks&states=VT.
- 27 Government Printing Office, "Unlawful Acts," 18 U.S.C. 922(g)(8), (g)(9), available at https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/ pkg/USCODE-2011-title18/pdf/USCODE-2011-title18-partlchap44-sec922.pdf.
- 28 For a detailed discussion of these gaps in federal law, see Gerney and Parsons, "Women Under the Gun."
- 29 Erik Ortiz, "Woman harassed by Capital Gazette shooting suspect says he 'tormented' her," NBC News, July 2, 2018, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/ woman-harassed-capital-gazette-shooting-suspect-sayshe-tormented-her-n888196.